Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

February 7, 2018


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
February 7, 2018
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first scheduled meeting in February on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Elkton Police Chief Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 
Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Alt stated Mr. Steven H. Repole, Finance Director, will be out of the office for a few weeks.


ACTION:
The minutes of the January 17, 2018 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Town Administrator’s Report

Ordinance 1-2018 – Medical Facilities – Presented for Adoption


Mr. George presented Ordinance 1-2018 Medical Facilities for adoption. He stated Ordinance 1-2018 amends definitions under the Town of Elkton Zoning Ordinance relating to Medical Facilities. He stated the Planning Commission recommended approval of Ordinance 1-2018 at its January meeting, adding that the ordinance was accepted by the Board for introduction at a public hearing on January 17, 2018.

ACTION:
Ordinance 1-2018 Medical Facilities was adopted on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Ordinance 2-2018 – Housing Standards – Presented for Adoption


Mr. George presented Ordinance 2-2018 Housing Standards for adoption. He stated Ordinance 2-2018 amends Chapter 15.16 of the Town Code by clarifying certain definitions and enforcement actions taken by the Building Official.


ACTION:
Ordinance 2-2018 Housing Standards was adopted on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Elkton Alliance Request for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition – Citizen of the Year 
Banquet March 22, 2018 


Mr. George presented a request from the Elkton Alliance for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Citizen of the Year Banquet, which will be held in the Elkton Municipal Building Community Room on March 22, 2018.


ACTION:
The request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Citizen of the Year Banquet on March 22, 2018 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present, with the exception of Commissioner Jablonski, who abstained from the vote.


Commissioner Jablonski stated Brandon and Nicole Hollenbaugh will be honored as Citizens of the Year.

Elkton Alliance Request for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition – St. Pat’s Downtown 
Event March 16, 17, and 18, 2018

Mr. George presented a request from the Elkton Alliance for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the St. Pat’s Downtown Event on March 16, 17, and 18, 2018. He stated the events will take place on North Street from 117-118 North Street to Main Street, and on Main Street from 107-109 West Main Street to Courthouse Lane.

Discussion ensued regarding the requested hours of the waiver. Mayor Alt asked the Board to consider limiting the hours of the waiver to 11:00 p.m. each evening. It was the consensus of the Board to issue the permit for the following dates / times:
Friday, March 16, 2018 4:00 p.m. – 11:00 p.m.

Saturday, March 17, 2018 6:00 a.m. – 11:00 p.m.

Sunday, March 18, 2018 11:00 a.m.  – 11:00 p.m. 


ACTION:
The request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the St. Pat’s Downtown Event, the above referenced dates and times, was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present, with the exception of Commissioner Jablonski, who abstained from the vote.

Mayor Alt’s Report

Reappointment – Board of Supervisors of Elections

Mayor Alt requested approval of the reappointment of the following persons to the Board of Supervisors of Elections for the term April 1, 2018 to March 31, 2020:

Ms. Paula Newton

Ms. Kingsley Shaffer

Ms. Karen Smith


ACTION:
The reappointment of Ms. Paula Newton, Ms. Kingsley Shaffer and Ms. Karen Smith to the Board of Supervisors of Elections for the term April 1, 2018 to March 31, 2020 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.

Appointment – Board of Supervisors of Elections

Mayor Alt requested approval of the appointment of the following persons to the Board of Supervisors of Elections for the term April 1, 2018 to March 31, 2020:

Ms. Marjorie Blystone

Ms. Sarah Guns

Mr. Dave Massimiano


ACTION:
The appointment of Ms. Marjorie Blystone, Ms. Sarah Guns and Mr. Dave Massimiano to the Board of Supervisors of Elections for the term April 1, 2018 to March 31, 2020 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Appointment – Board of Zoning Appeals Alternate Member

Mayor Alt requested approval of the appointment of Mr. Robert Massimiano as an Alternate Member to the Board of Zoning Appeals for the term February 1, 2018 to January 31, 2021.


ACTION:
The appointment of Mr. Robert Massimiano as an Alternate Member of the Board of Zoning Appeals for the term February 1, 2018 to January 31, 2021 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Reappointment – Elkton Housing Authority Board

Mayor Alt requested approval of the reappointment of Mr. Ronald Fetterolf to the Elkton Housing Authority Board for the term February 1, 2018 to January 31, 2023.


ACTION:
The reappointment of Mr. Ronald Fetterolf to the Elkton Housing Authority Board for the term February 1, 2018 to January 31, 2023 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.

Mayor Alt announced the completion of three Public Service Announcements which have been posted to the Town’s website. He stated the announcements encompass water loss prevention, the effect of discarded grease in pipes, and yard waste materials that can be safely processed by the Town.


 Mayor Alt stated he, Chief Donnelly and Elkton Police Detective Andrew Tuer attended the annual Patriots Glen Homeowners Association meeting on February 5, 2018.


Mayor Alt announced the Town’s first annual Lucky Shamrock Run, scheduled on March 17, 2018. He expressed his goal for the event to highlight Meadow Park, J. Evans McKinney Memorial Park and other scenic areas of Town. He stated registration will begin at 9:00 a.m. with the race start time of 10:00 a.m.


Mayor Alt, referring to Commissioner Givens’ return to Elkton High School as Head Basketball Coach, presented Commissioner Givens with a commemorative article from the Cecil Whig, which covered Commissioner Givens’ return to the school.


Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens thanked Mayor Alt and his fellow Commissioners for their support and the commemorative article.


Commissioner Broomell’s Report

Commissioner Broomell, referring to the newly constructed traffic circle at Muddy Lane and Red Hill Road, questioned the timeframe for installation of lighting. Mr. George stated the installation had been delayed however the State Highway Administration (SHA) placed temporary lighting until permanent lighting was installed. 


Commissioner Jablonski’s Report

Commissioner Jablonski commended the Public Service Announcements.

Commissioner Piner’s Report

Commissioner Piner questioned if the Charge Point Electric Car charging stations that were installed in the Municipal Parking lot at 107-109 West Main Street were being used. Mr. George stated he would retrieve the data and forward it to the Board. 


Commissioner Jablonski confirmed the charge stations were being used.

Public Comment

Ms. Sarah Guns expressed concerns regarding blighted properties in her neighborhood. She stated a property near her home was damaged by fire and stood vacant for several years. 


Mayor Alt requested a list of blighted properties for discussion at the February 14, 2018 workshop.

Ms. Guns requested enforcement vehicles with out of state tags that were parked in her neighborhood.


Ms. Guns introduced her niece Rebecca, a Cadet Girl Scout. Rebecca requested support for the annual Girl Scout Cookie fundraiser. She stated her troop will be selling cookies and snacks at the Elkton Antique Road Show at Town Hall on Sunday, February 18, 2018, and will be operating a concession stand in partnership with the Boy Scouts during First Friday events on March 2, 2018.

Mr. Ed Ginder, referring to Ordinance 1-2018, stated the Planning Commission was scheduled to discuss the ordinance on January 8, 2018, however the meeting was rescheduled due to a weather event. He stated the Planning Commission recommended approval of the ordinance at its rescheduled meeting on January 16, 2018. 

Ms. Ashley Choate and Mr. Derrick DeWitt announced the merger of the Boys and Girls Clubs of Cecil and Harford Counties. Ms. Choate stated the Club is seeking an Elkton location for its summer program.


Mr. Ed Giblin expressed support for the Elkton Police Department, and asked the Board to discuss law enforcement salaries during upcoming budget discussions.

Mr. Giblin stated the city of Las Vegas, Nevada doubled penalties associated with crimes against senior citizens. 

Mr. George, referring to Commissioner Jablonski’s previous queries regarding the median crossing at Maloney Road and Route 40, stated he is scheduled to meet with SHA on February 8, 2018 regarding planned improvements to the area. He added that the improvements are expected to be completed in about 1 year.

Mayor Alt questioned the status of the water line installation at the Shoppes at Elkton. Mr. Handley stated the water line installation is complete.

Mayor Alt announced that Starbuck’s is coming to Elkton and will share space with the existing Seasons Pizza restaurant.

Commissioner Givens stated people need to be drawn to the downtown area to experience the positive changes in Elkton.

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 7:39 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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